
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 18th March 2015
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Lloyd Bunday, Ian Jelley, Christopher Lamb, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger

Also Present
The Deputy Mayor, Councillors Maggie Don, Terry Freer, David Howes and Michael Tebbutt

Mr Brent Woodford (Tenants' Forum)

14.EX.85
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mark Dearing.

14.EX.86
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Bellamy and Bunday declared personal interests in Item 10 on the agenda, indicating that should the Committee discuss financial issues relating to the management of Chesham House, they would declare pecuniary interests and leave the meeting room during such discussions.
Councillor Derek Zanger declared a personal interest in item 12 as a member of Burton Latimer Town Council.

14.EX.87
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 18th February 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
14.EX.88
THE COUNCIL'S WORK PROGRAMME

The Council's Work Programme published on 16th March 2015 was noted, having been previously emailed to members.

14.EX.89
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which:
· Announced the commencement of works on Public Realm Phase 4 – the installation of new rising bollards in Kettering town centre;
· highlighted the progress made on the Soan's Yard development; and

· informed Members about changes to the way Chesham House was being managed

The report was supplemented by a presentation.



In discussion, Members welcomed the report and the progress being made on the Public Realm Phase 4 project.


It was noted that cycling and skateboarding were both prohibited in the pedestrianised area. A proposed Public Safety Protection Order covering the town centre was currently being consulted upon, which included prohibited activities in the town centre.  A substantial number of responses had been received to the consultation to date.

.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the commencement of work on the Public Realm Phase Phase 4 project be welcomed;
(ii)
the progress made to date on the Soan's Yard development be noted;

(iii)
the hard work done to establish Chesham House as an Enterprise Centre be recognised, and the approach taken to secure its ongoing success be supported.

14.EX.90
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET – FINANCIAL STRATEGY

A report was submitted which:-
· sought to endorse the development of our current financial strategy to embrace a systematic and measured approach towards developing a balanced portfolio of revenue generating assets, and
· sought endorsement of the need for the governance and professional leadership arrangements to be adapted to appropriately embrace the development and implementation of this strategy.

Members were advised that £750k of external funding had been awarded to north Northamptonshire councils to support proposals for housing development.

In discussion, members felt it was now becoming clearer there would be a need for strategic investments in order to maintain a balanced budget.  The recently approved treasury management strategy ensured the Borough could benefit from initiatives such as the local authority bond agency, should it prove to be a useful financial instrument in the future.


It was felt that the future financial landscape meant that the days of government grants, raising additional funding through taxation and annual increases in fees and charges were coming to an end. It would become increasingly important to safeguard a commercial approach to local government funding in future, and this should be achieved through due democratic process.
RESOLVED
that:


(i)
the scale of what has been achieved to date; the scale of the challenge and the need to develop new strands to meet the anticipated future financial challenges be noted;

(ii)
the adaption of our current financial strategy to embrace a systematic and measured approach towards developing a balanced portfolio of revenue generating assets be endorsed;


(iii)
the need for both the governance and professional leadership arrangements to be adapted to appropriately embrace the development and implementation of this strategy be endorsed;


(iv)
the need for separate reports on the governance and staffing arrangements to be considered by appropriate committees be endorsed; and


(v)
it be endorsed that the officers have, under delegated authority provided by the recently approved Treasury Management Strategy, joined the Local Government Bond Agency so we may benefit if the agency proves a useful financial instrument in the future.

14.EX.91
ENERGY INSTALLATIONS: COMMUNITY FUND MANAGEMENT

A report was submitted which sought approval in principle for the establishment of a Borough-wide Renewables Fund.

Councillor Bob King of Rushton Parish Council, and Chair of the Action Group, addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.  Councillor King asked the Council to ensure that, where funds from existing developments had already been promised, they should not be brought into the Borough-wide fund.


Councillor David Howes, in addressing the Committee, agreed that a policy for distributing money across the Borough was needed.  However, he recommended that such a policy should include a mechanism to ensure that an appropriate proportion of funding should go to communities most affected by development.

In discussion, members endorsed the principle of the establishment of a Borough-wide renewables fund. Speakers were assured that their views would be taken into consideration in the development of a further report to the Executive in the summer of 2015. It was agreed that there was a case for establishing planning policy in this respect, to ensure that developers were more informed when presenting proposals to affected communities.


It was noted that establishing a Borough-wide renewables fund would mean that town and parish councils would have the opportunity to bid into the fund. If town and parish councils took over administration of renewables funding, they would be unable to bid for money.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the in-principle proposal of a Borough-wide Renewables Fund be endorsed; and

(ii)
further information be sought on the process involved in administering it, along with proposed criteria to determine bids against.

14.EX.92
RESIDENTS' PARKING PERMIT FEE

A report was submitted which asked Members to agree to reduce the residents' parking annual permit fee from £45 to £35.


Councillor Maggie Don addressed the Committee, stating that she could not support a reduction in the cost of the permit fee whilst negotiations were still underway with Northamptonshire County Council regarding management of residents' parking.


It was noted that, although Northamptonshire County Council had initially proposed an annual fee of £60-£80, it was now proposing to drop the charge to £35.  It was acknowledged that further schemes in the Borough had already been consulted upon, with residents being in favour of schemes.  The Borough Council was in the process of seeking clarification from government that Northamptonshire County Council did not have to include Kettering’s Residents’ Parking schemes in any plans for decriminalisation of parking.
RESOLVED
that the reduction in the residents' parking permit fee from a £45 annual fee to a non-refundable £35 annual fee be approved.
14.EX.93
THE COVENANT FOR ENGAGEMENT FOR NORTHAMPTONSHIRE IN RESPECT OF FAITH COMMUNITIES

A report was submitted which sought endorsement of the Covenant for Engagement for Northamptonshire in respect of Faith Communities.

It was noted that an all-party parliamentary group had drawn up a Covenant for Engagement which sought to encourage closer relationships between local authorities and faith communities.  The Police and Crime Commissioner for Northamptonshire had personally endorsed the covenant and had asked all councils in the county to sign up to it. It was noted that Executive could make the decision and that it did not need to go before full Council.

Councillor Maggie Don addressed the Committee and sought clarification on the inclusion of all communities, including those of no faith or as part of a single issue organisation.

It was noted that the proposed covenant did not exclude engagement with other groups. It did not imply a hierarchy, nor was it exclusive.  The covenant recognised that communities were stronger with a diversity of groups, and did not damage or detract from the work the Borough Council already undertook in this respect, for example the Holocaust Memorial Day.  In addition, the covenant also committed faith-based organisations to work with the Council.

RESOLVED
that the Council support and sign the covenant of engagement.
14.EX.94
FORMER LAWRENCE'S FACTORY SITE – OUTCOME OF MARKETING EXERCISE

A report was submitted which reminded members of their previous decision in relation to market the freehold of the site for development and provided an update.


Mr Philip Rice, Chair of the Desborough Community Development Trust (DCDT), addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy. Mr Rice indicated that the DCDT would have liked to have put in a bid for site. However, funding for such a bid would have to come from external grants and this had not been possible within the timeframe, although DCDT had entered into discussions with a number of funding organisations.  DCDT put forward the following ideas for moving forward with development of the site:-

· An ad hoc working group of DCDT members and borough councillors should be constituted as an informal partnership

· Consideration should be given to delaying the decision on the sale until the group had an opportunity to discuss proposals

The Architectural Heritage Fund had indicated that funding would be available and the DCDT had been advised to apply for £50k of further funding.  A survey commissioned by DCDT had confirmed that the building was sound, free from subsidence and suitable for development

Councillor Michael Tebbutt addressed the Committee, expressing disappointment that Tescos had pulled out of the proposals.  He urged the Executive to look closely at whether the site could be developed as a community asset to provide income, which was in line with the Council's policy in providing a better offer for Desborough Town Centre.

At this point in the debate, it was

RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended)

14.EX.95
FORMER LAWRENCE'S FACTORY SITE – OUTCOME OF MARKETING EXERCISE

A further report was submitted which considered exempt information in relation to the outcome of the marketing exercise in respect of the Lawrence site and recommended a way forward.

During debate, consideration was given to formal offers received by the deadline date of 12th December 2014. It was noted that further discussions had taken place with the bidders to clarify a number of issues, taking into account the Council's statutory duty under S12 of the Local Government Act 1972 to obtain best consideration reasonably available for the site as part of the process.

Debate was also held on the proposals put forward by DCDT earlier in the meeting. The view was expressed that, should agreement be given to establishing a dialogue through ad hoc informal meetings with DCDT, this should not constitute an open-ended timeframe.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
dialogue be continued with each of the bidders outlined in the report; and


(ii)
in addition to the above, a dialogue be entered into with DCDT in relation to their request to discuss their development plans for the site with the Council, with a time limit imposed in respect of the production of a business plan to support any proposals; and


(iii)
it be noted that as part of this consideration, officers embrace the idea that a proposal other than freehold disposal will be considered.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.40 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive Committee No. 1
18.3.15

